BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, January 23, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts.  Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge.  Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard was excused.

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the meeting to order at 6:45 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) promotion and compensation

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) promotion and compensation.  Seconded by Selectman Pam Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0 (Selectman Jordan had not yet arrived).  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Gauthier,  Tibbetts and Trombley all voting aye.  (Selectman Jordan joined the meeting at 6:50 PM)

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:04 PM in the Town Hall meeting room.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the January 10, 2023 meeting were submitted for approval.

Payroll manifest for the pay period ending January 19, 2023 in the amount of $158,698.38 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending January 19, 2023 in the amount of $1,486,072.60 ($1,000,000-School, $206,802.64-Membrane project, $279,269.96-Town) was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approval the consent calendar as presented.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

FIRE DEPARTMENT

Assistant Chief Joe Lombardo on behalf of Chief Don DeAngelis recommended that FF/AEMT Robert Aliberti be promoted to the rank of Lieutenant after successfully completing the NH Fire Officer 1 and Fire Instructor 1 course.  With a rate of pay of $27.50 per hour.

Motion by Selectman Bob Jordan to approve the promotion of Robert Aliberti to the rank of Lieutenant with a rate of pay of $27.50 per hour.  Seconded by Selectman Pam Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.

Assistant Chief Lombardo also noted that EMT Donna Ehman was omitted from an base pay increase approved back in November of 2022.  Her base pay is at $16.00/hour and should be $19.00/hour.

Motion by Selectman Bob Jordan to correct the base pay rate of Donna Ehman from $16.00 to $19.00 per hour.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

NEW ENGLAND DRAGWAY – MX RACING SCHEDULE

Mr. Ronald Lorenti and Ms. Lydia Perry representatives of New England Dragway presented to the Board the MX racing schedule for 2023.  Representatives of MX were not available.  The schedule of events runs through the month of November which is in conflict with the Motor Vehicle By-Laws.  The Dragway said the schedule has been the same for years and that there is a provision in the By-Laws that allows the Selectmen to add dates and times if there is written application for same.  Administrator Dodge said that he believed that since this was such a major change to the schedule, not just one day or time, that it may call for a public hearing and perhaps a By-Law change for next year.  Selectman Gauthier said he was not in favor of approving a schedule that runs through November.  Discussion continued and the Board decided that the schedule could be approved excluding November until the By-Laws could be checked for the correct procedure going forward.

Representatives of the Dragway were okay with the consensus of the Board to approve the schedule excluding November pending further research on how it should be handled going forward.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve the MX racing schedule excluding the month of November until the Town can look further into whether or not a public hearing and/or By-Law change should be made.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

PUBLIC HEARING – STATE BRIDGE AID $136,540.25

At 7:22 PM, Chairman Joe Trombley read the Public Notice regarding a public hearing to be held regarding the acceptance of State Bridge Aid money in the amount of $136,540,25.  The notice was posted on the Town of Epping website and at Town Hall and was published in the Manchester Union Leader.

Chairman Trombley opened the hearing asking for input from the Board of Selectmen.  Chairman Trombley asked if Department of Public Works had submitted a list of projects.  Administrator Dodge said that a list had not yet been put together.  Chairman Trombley stated the monies could only be used for bridge projects.  

Hearing no further comment from the Board, Chairman Trombley opened the hearing to public comment.  There was no public in attendance for the purpose of this hearing.  Chairman Trombley then closed public comment.

Chairman Trombley then closed the public hearing.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to accept the State of NH Bridge Aid in the amount of $135,540.25.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

POLICE DEPARTMENT

Resignation – Chief Michael Wallace announced the resignation of part-time Officer Richard Newman.  The Chief said that Mr. Newman has relocated to the State of Oregon.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to accept the resignation of Part-Time Officer Richard Newman with regret.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Purchase Order – Chief Michael Wallace presented two purchase orders, each for one (1) police utility vehicle from McFarland Ford.  PO #476 in the amount of $44,665.00 and PO #477 in the amount of $44,665.00 for the purchase of two vehicles from McFarland Ford.  These vehicles were for the Hudson Police Department however Hudson is not able to take delivery and so the vehicles were offered to the Town of Epping.  Upon approval the two previous cars already approved by the Board will not be ordered.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve PO #476 in the amount of $44,665 and PO $477 in the amount of $44,665 for two vehicles from McFarland Ford.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

Department of Public Works Administrator Dennis Koch submitted PO #475 to purchase a repeater for their radio system.  The purchase order included the removal of the old repeater, installation and programming of new repeater in the amount of $3,600.  The vendor is County Communications.  This is to replace the repeater that is currently not in good working order.  Chairman Trombley commented that normally major expenditures wait until after the budget is passed but he understood that the need was immediate.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve PO #475 to County Communications in the amount of $3,600 for the replacement of a radio repeater, to include installation and programming.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

APPOINTMENT – JASON FOLLANSBEE (7:30 pm)

Mr. Jason Follansbee addressed the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. Follansbee is the President of EYAA and wanted to thank the Board for including an article to once again fund EYAA.  He did say that going forward he felt that EYAA should have to submit a petitioned article like all charitable groups are asked to do.  

Mr. Follansbee then asked the Board to consider moving the petitioned article entitled “EYAA – Illegal Activity” to the end of the warrant as originally presented.  He thought that by moving it right after the article asking for funding might cause confusion with the voters.  A lengthy discussion was had including with Mr. Robert Hodgman who submitted the petitioned article.  Mr. Hodgman neither supported or rejected the Board’s desire to consider moving the article back, thus separating from the EYAA funding article.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to change the order of the articles in the warrant so that the petitioned article “EYAA-Illegal Activity” appear at the end of the petitioned articles and the EYAA funding article be moved to appear at the end of the “Selectmen” articles.  [Note motion actually gave article #’s but they were incorrect, the motion printed here is the same intent but worded differently].  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier that going forward EYAA is to submit a petitioned article for their funding.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1, with Selectman Tibbetts voting nay.

FIRE DEPARTMENT

Storage Shed – Assistant Chief Joe Lombardo presented PO #478 to purchase a 16x 12 storage shed from Lowe’s at a cost of $4,279.  This is a kit and will need to be put together.  There was considerable discussion on this topic.  The Board felt that the price was a bit high when you could have a custom built one made at a lower cost.  Assistant Chief Lombardo said that he did check with different vendors and this was the best offer.  The Board did not dispute the need for the shed but did think if the Fire Department could wait until the Spring there might be better offers out there.

The second part of the issue was the use of impact fees for this purpose.  Selectman Gauthier did not feel that use of impact fees was proper.  Administrator Dodge said that he and Lisa Fogg thought the use of impact fees was a “stretch” and Mr. Dodge did not feel that our auditor thought the use was proper.  The Selectmen want to explore further the use of impact fees for this purchase and will wait until the Spring for better options.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to table this item.  Seconded by Selectman Pam Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.

TAX MAP MAINTENANCE

Carthographic Asssociates, Inc. presented a contract to maintain our tax maps for the next year.  This is an annual expense and the amount if $200 greater than last year.  This is a budgeted expense.  The proposed amount if $2,400.00.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve the tax max maintenance contract with Carthographics Associations, Inc. in the amount of $2,400.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

MS-DTB

The MS-DTB was submitted for approval.  This State form is to confirm the Default Budget for the Town of Epping.

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to approve the MS-DTB form as presented.  Seconded by Selectman Bob Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.

SENIOR BANNERS

Administrator Dodge said that Ms. Heather Clark inquired if the Senior Class banners could be placed on poles downtown as in past years beginning in April with removal in July.  Eversource would like the Board to approve first before granting permission.

Chairman Joe Trombley said that this is being done earlier this year so that the Seniors can enjoy them up longer and there are more volunteers ready to help in April instead of at a later time.  

Motion by Selectman Chairman Joe Trombley to approve the Senior banners on the poles this year from April through July.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

WARRANT

The 2023 Town Warrant was presented for review and approval.

Chairman Joe Trombley said that he knew of one article to be removed and a few others where the Board of Selectmen recommendation may be reconsidered.

Article #23:  Epping Youth Athletic Association.  

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to reconsider the recommendation of article #23 the funding of EYAA.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by Selectman John Cody to recommend article #23 the funding of EYAA in the amount of $5000.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

Article #24:  By Petition – EYAA Illegal Activity [Voted earlier to change order in warrant and thus no longer #24].

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to reconsider the recommendation of petitioned article entitled “EYAA Illegal Activity”.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to recommend petitioned article, EYAA Illegal activity.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion to recommend failed 0-5.

Article #30:  By Petition – NH Resolution to Take Action on Climate Pollution.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to reconsider the recommendation of petitioned article to “Take Action on Climate Pollution”.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by Chairman Joe Trombley to recommend the petitioned article to “Take Action on Climate Pollution”.  Seconded by Selectman Tom Gauthier.  Motion to recommend failed 0-5.

Town Administrator Gregory Dodge stated that upon review of our warrant by DRA it was recommended that the article asking to discontinue the Library Addition Capital Reserve Fund be removed from the warrant.  This capital reserve fund was not authorized by Town vote and thus Town meeting cannot vote to discontinue something it did not authorize.

The fund was set up by the Trustees of the Trust Fund.

Motion to Selectman Tom Gauthier to remove from the warrant the article entitled “Discontinue Library Addition Capital Reserve Fund” per the recommendation of DRA (Department of Revenue Administration).  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Motion by Selectman Bob Jordan to approve the 2023 Town Warrant as amended.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced that the filing period for elected office will begin on Wednesday January 25, 2023 and end on Friday February 3, 2023 at 5:00 PM.  The Town Clerk will remain open until 5:00 PM the last day.

Chairman Joe Trombley then read the list of open positions.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectman John Cody

No Report.

Selectman Bob Jordan

No Report.

Selectman Pam Tibbetts

No Report.

Selectman Tom Gauthier

No Report.

Chairman Joe Trombley

No Report.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None.

ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Tom Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman John Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Gregory C. Dodge

Town Administrator

_________________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_________________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman

__________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

__________________________

John Cody, Selectman

__________________________

Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman

Date:  February 6, 2023
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